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DELAWARE RIVER BASIN COMMISSION 

ADMINISTRATIVE MEMORANDUM 

 
TO: Memo for the File 

 

FROM: Richard C. Gore, Chief Administrative Officer 

 

DATE: March 2012 

 

SUBJECT: Equitable Apportionment of the Commission 

 Current Expense Budget (General Fund)  

________________________________________________________________________ 

 

The historical information set forth below concerning equitable apportionment of the 

Commission’s current expense budget among the signatories to the Delaware River Basin 

Compact is provided to facilitate future discussion.   

 

The Compact 

 

Section 13.3 of the Delaware River Basin Compact (Attachment 1), “Annual Current Expense 

and Capital Budgets,” provides for the annual adoption of a capital budget and a current expense 

budget but does not prescribe a formula for sharing the cost burden of the current expenses.  

Section 13.3(b)(2) states in part, “The amount required to balance the current expense budget in 

addition to the aggregate amount of item (1) above and all other revenues available to the 

commission shall be apportioned equitably among the signatory parties by unanimous vote of the 

commission, ….”  

 

Therein lies the challenge.  

 

Previous Studies and Discussions on Equitable Apportionment 

 

A)  PAS Report of 1976 
 

 In October of 1976, the Commission retained Public Administrative Service (PAS), an 

independent nonprofit entity based in Washington, D.C., to study this issue and to report its 

findings and recommendations to the Commission.  Excerpts of the completed study, 

entitled “The Delaware River Basin Commission: Apportioning the Current Expense 

Budget” (“PAS Report”), dated February 1977 is included as Attachment 2.   

 

 On page 1 of the report summary, PAS defines the problem as follows:   

 

The Delaware River Basin Commission is experiencing a revenue 

shortfall, traceable initially to a 1974 reduction in New York State’s 

appropriation, followed by below-normal contributions from other 

member jurisdictions.  In the course of the last three years the 

Commission manpower suffered a reduction of 10 percent.  The 

organization manages to meet the most basic needs of the basin only with 
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a maximum staff effort and a high level of efficiency.  Economy and 

efficiency measures will doubtless continue.  But fiscal disparities and 

the income shortfall also continue.  In brief, the financial stability is 

threatened; a solution to the problem needs to be found.   

 

Public Administration Service was called upon to study the matter and to 

make recommendations.  It was requested to consider the benefits of the 

Commission’s activities as they related to the balance of federal and state 

political and financial interests so that the Commission would have a 

framework within which it could make the political decisions of what 

would be an equitable sharing of costs. 

 

The body of the report includes the following historical perspective on pages 45-46: 

 

At the first formal meeting of the Commission, held December 13, 1961, 

all Member Commissioners, except the Governor of Delaware, 

Alternates, and advisors were present.  Among other actions taken at that 

meeting, the Commission unanimously approved Resolution 61-2, upon 

motion of Governor Rockefeller (New York), seconded by Governor 

Meyner (New Jersey).  The resolution directed the Alternates to prepare a 

current expense budget and specified the percentages to be used in 

apportioning among the signatory parties the amounts required to balance 

the budget for the fiscal years ending June 30, 1962, and June 30, 1963.  

Resolution 61-2 declared that such amounts “shall be apportioned among 

the signatory parties, pursuant to Section 13.3 (b) of the Compact, in the 

following percentages of the total amount required by the budgets to be 

adopted: Delaware – 4 per cent; New Jersey – 24 per cent; New York – 

24 per cent; Pennsylvania – 24 per cent; United States 24 per cent.”  

What may have been the reason to select these percentages is not 

disclosed by the minutes of the meeting. 

 

In fiscal year 1973, the formula was amended slightly to increase the 

Delaware share to 8 per cent and to reduce each of the other shares to 23 

per cent.  It is important to note that this reallocation of the cost burden 

was initiated by Delaware.  There were no peer pressures or other 

unusual circumstances contributing to Delaware’s unilateral action to 

assume a greater share of the current expense budget.  The 23-23-23-23-8 

division continues to be the approved apportionment formula of record. 

 

Apportionments in accordance with the revised formula were honored by 

the respective legislatures until 1974.  In that year, the New York State 

Legislature reduced the state’s share of the current expense budget to 

20.7 per cent.  In more recent fiscal years and continuing into Fiscal year 

1977, the New York share has been continued at less than the 23 percent 

called for in the apportionment formula.  Also in 1974, a severe 

budgetary crisis in New Jersey obliged that state to reduce its apportioned 

share, and like New York, it continues to be contributing less than the 

DRBC budget request.  Pennsylvania ordered a modest cut in 1975, and 
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Delaware took similar action in both 1975 and 1976.  Pennsylvania 

resumes its regular contribution in 1976, and both Delaware and 

Pennsylvania are expected to meet the DRBC budget request in Fiscal 

Year 1977.  Data depicting the revenue shortfall appear on the following 

page (Table 4). 

 

Because of the decreasing revenues and kindred problems, the 

representative of New York at a meeting of the Commission on 

December 17, 1975, called for a re-evaluation of what the New York 

apportionment should be.  Following discussion, it was agreed that the 

current apportionment formula should be examined.  It was agreed, too, 

that the methodology for answering this question should be developed by 

disinterested parties outside the Commission. 

 

For your information, Commission Resolution No. 61-2 is provided as Attachment 3. 

 

PAS provided the Commission with several alternative apportionments, which 

are set forth in Table 17 on page 61 of the report, reproduced below: 
 

Alternative State and Federal Apportionments 

Compared to Current Apportionments
a
 

 

 Table 9
b
  

Per cent 

Table 10
b
 

Per cent 

Table 13 (1)
b
 

Per cent 

Table 13 (2)
b
 

Per cent 

Current 

Per cent 

New York 

 
9.7 12.9 7.1 10.0 23.0 

Pennsylvania 

 
27.8 25.2 29.2 26.6 23.0 

New Jersey 

 
13.9 13.5 14.6 14.2 23.0 

Delaware 

 8.6 8.4 9.1 9.2 8.0 

United States 

 
40.0 40.0 40.0 40.0 23.0 

Total 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 100.0 

 
a
  Rounded to the nearest one-tenth of one per cent. 

 
b
  Factors – Table 9:  Area, population, base payment 

 Table 10:  Area, population, including out-of-basin population, base payment 

 Table 13(1): Area, population, base payment, fiscal capacity  

 Table 13(2): Area, population, including out-of-basin population, base payment, fiscal capacity. 

 

 

Disposition of the PAS Report is recorded in the Commission’s meeting Minutes of 

February 23, 1977. The Commissioners on that occasion announced that after discussion 

and consideration of the PAS findings and recommendations, the majority preferred to 

retain the budget sharing formula then in place.  The Commissioners indicated that they 

viewed the recent budgetary shortfalls as a function of more stringent budgetary conditions 

generally among the signatory parties than as a condition necessitating revision of the 

equitable apportionment formula (see Attachment 4).   
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B)   GAO Report of 1981 
 

In February 1981, the Comptroller General of the United States issued a Report to Congress 

entitled “Federal-Interstate Compact Commissions: Useful Mechanisms for Planning and 

Managing River Basin Operations” (hereinafter, “GAO Report”). 

 

The GAO Report describes the major interstate water problems existing within the Delaware 

and Susquehanna River Basins and discusses how the two existing Federal and Interstate 

Compact organizations work to solve these problems.  The purpose of the review was to 

evaluate the effectiveness of the Commissions in dealing with water problems and to offer 

Congress information that could be useful in considering new methods for planning and 

managing river basin water resources.  A summary of the report’s conclusions states, 

 

GAO believes that the commissions are worthwhile and achieve results—such 

as managing a basinwide drought—attainable only by joint cooperation and 

action.  Their progress has been slow in some areas, but they have been dealing 

with complex and politically sensitive issues.  They can continue to make 

positive contributions if all members give them adequate encouragement and 

support. 

 

The following discussion which appears in Chapter 2 of the report focused on the Delaware 

Basin: 

 

ADEQUATE FUNDING IS KEY TO COMMISSION’S FUTURE 

 

 The compact calls for an equitable funding apportionment among the 

signatory parties.  The DRBC members from time to time have revised sharing 

arrangements.  Presently, the Federal Government, New Jersey, Pennsylvania, 

and New York would each contribute 23 percent of the budget and Delaware 

the remaining 8 percent.  The proposed fiscal year 1981 regular operating 

budget is about $1.1 million. 

  

 DRBC’s staff depends primarily on State and Federal appropriations to 

support its operating budget. Staff funding has been uncertain at times, 

particularly by New York State.  The signatory parties have not to date agreed 

upon utilizing their authority to develop independent funding sources for the 

commission to carry out all its activities.  However, DRBC has authorized the 

collection of application fees and penalties which are used to supplement 

signatory party contributions. The commissioners believe the member 

governments have an obligation to fund the commission, and this enables them 

to maintain control over the staff. 

 

 With the exception of New York State, DRBC members have generally 

been supportive of the commission’s efforts. New York State officials question 

the need for this type of commission.  They believe it duplicates State efforts, 

infringes on State rights in intrastate matters, and is dominated by the 

downstream States that receive most of the benefits.  As a result, the New York 

alternate commissioner said that the State will limit its future funding of the 
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commission to the amount of benefits the State receives from membership in 

DRBC. 

 

 State officials were generally satisfied with the Federal Government’s 

participation in DRBC and the cooperation of the Federal agencies. The 

Congress has in the past fully funded the Federal Government’s agreed-upon 

share of the commission’s budget …  

 

 

C) Tacit Agreement of 1988 

 

Once again in 1988, the Commission’s members undertook a discussion of the signatory 

party contributions to the General Fund Budget.  They reached a tacit agreement to modify 

their contributions over a three-year period, resulting in the current allocation of 12.5% 

Delaware; 17.5% New York; 25% New Jersey; 25% Pennsylvania; 20% United States.  

That understanding is summarized in Gerald Hansler’s letter to the Commissioners dated 

August 12, 1988, and corresponding notes from the Minutes of June 28, 1989 and June 19, 

1991 (see Attachment 5). 

 

       The signatory party apportionment of 1988 worked for the most part until 1996, when the 

Federal Government unilaterally took the position that it would no longer fund the 

Delaware, Susquehanna and Potomac River Basin Commissions. 

 

 For the past 16 years, the Commission’s senior management has worked tirelessly to 

advance federal financial participation in the Commission’s General Fund Budget with 

success in only one year – 2009.  During these years, we have maintained the allocation and 

the understanding reached by the parties in 1988.  Senior management has never allocated 

the federal shortfall or any other signatory shortfall to another member.  In the development 

of the current expense budget, staff has been keenly aware of the inherent inequity in asking 

for an increase in the signatory party contribution, given the lack of financial participation 

by the Federal Government. 

 

  
















































































